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STATE EMERGENCY RESPONSE COMMISSION

Meeting Minutes 
September 10, 2014
Commissioners

Sec. Lewis Schiliro - SERC Chair

Michael Layton - Highway Transportation

Marjorie Crofts – SERC Co-Chair (DNREC) 
Robert Byrd – Rail Transportation

Dwayne Day – DelDot 



Sen. Bruce Ennis – DVFA


Colin Faulkner – Kent County LEPC 

Monroe Hudson  – DSP




Mike Chianchio – State Fire Marshal OSFM
David Irwin – New Castle County LEPC

Al Johnson, Jr. – Air Transportation

Kevin Kille – DEMA*



James Lee – Consignees



Dr. Har Ming Lau – Div. Public Health

Robert Newnam – DE State Fire School

Lynn Poling – Water Transportation

Charles Stevenson – Sussex County LEPC  
John Verdi – Chemical Users


SERC Commissioners unavailable: ; *Jamie Turner (DEMA Director);George Giles (City of Wilmington LEPC); 
Robert Byrd (Rail Transportation), Brian Wong (Shippers), Grover Ingle (Off of State Fire Marshall).





Members/Visitors
Robert Barrish – LEPC Kent County 

Mark Dolan – DNREC



      Bill Hermstedt – East Shore Natural Gas

Jacob Morente - NCC LEPC
      Jamie Bethard - DNREC



Mike Gladle - Univ of Delaware
      Roger Minner - DHS



Robert Pritchett – DNREC
      Alex Ritteg - DNREC



COL. Dallas Wingate - DNG




Rebecca Byrd - The Byrd Group 


Ron Dietrick - Delaware Refinery

Glenn Gillespie - DEMA



Patty Smenkowski - DEMA



Meeting called to order at 9 am by Chairman Schiliro. 
The June 11, 2014 minutes distributed at the meeting were approved as written following a motion by Mr. Newnam and seconded by Mr. Irwin.
STANDING COMMITTEE REPORTS:
SERC Finance and Budget Committee.

Summary of SERC finances as of 9/4/2014 

SERC Fee Holding Account:

Carryover from 2013 calendar year




+ $  234,771 
Fees collected so far in 2014 





+ $  270,680 (a)

Projected reimbursements thus far for 2014



-  $             0 (b)

Annual disbursements approved by SERC for FY 2015

-  $  307,210 (c)









----------------------------

Account balance as of 9/4/2014




+ $  198,241



Decon Trailer Replacement Account:

Carryover from 2013 calendar year 




+ $  355,747

Encumbered amount for first replacement decon unit

-  $  328,311

Interest received thus far in 2014 (first 8 months)


+ $      1,687 (d)

Deposit in June as part of SERC FY 2015 disbursements

+ $    30,000 (c)









----------------------------

Account balance as of 9/4/2014




+ $    59,123

Notes:

a) Reports and fees from facilities covering calendar year 2013 were due (to be postmarked) by 3/1/2014.  We are still processing submitted reports and fees, and following up on delinquent reporters.  Fee collected in 2013 totaled $286,260.

b) Reimbursement checks are prepared in late December, and mailed to facilities along with reporting notices during the first week in January.  Reimbursements in each of the last three years have totaled less than $300.  This is for errors made with paper checks only.  Payment errors with credit cards are addressed as encountered.
c) FY 2015 Allocations Approved for Distribution:

	Agency/Organization
	FY 2015 Approved Allocation

	City of Wilmington LEPC
	$ 58,381.83

	New Castle County LEPC (account maintained at DSFS)
	$ 82,591.00

	Kent County LEPC
	$ 54,664.00

	Sussex County LEPC

	$ 67,326.67

	SERC IT Committee (account maintained at DSFS)
	$ 12,247.00  

	Transfer to decon. trailer equipment and maintenance account 
	$ 2,000.00

	Transfer to decon. trailer replacement account 
	$ 30,000 

	Total 
	$ 307,210.50  


d) Interest will continue to accumulate.  Effective July 2008, interest from both the Fee Holding Account and Decon Trailer Replacement Account are to be jointly deposited into the Decon Trailer Replacement Account.
*END OF SERC FINANCE REPORT *
Information and Technology Committee – Mr. Robert Pritchett
The SERC Information and Technology Committee did not meet this quarter.

The Committee has developed and is in the process of drafting the EPCRA advertisements. Will solicit comments and then begin the process of publishing.  
*END OF INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY COMMITTEE COMMENTS*
SERC Planning and Training Committee - Mr. Kevin Kille
Mr. Kille summarized the meeting of the Planning and Training Committee, which was held in August. Key topics covered included planning for the next Annual Hazmat Workshop, and issues related to soliciting funding from business and industry to support the workshop. The committee agreed that if there are legal issues, then we should ask how can the funds be procured legally. This will be discussed in detail when the DAG Ms. Lisa Morris briefs at the next SERC meeting. Also discussed was the processing of FOIA requests regarding how the railroads report their traffic of crude oil. 

Minutes of the Planning and Training Committee meeting are as follows:
Delaware SERC Planning and Training Committee Meeting

Held at DEMA State EOC. 10 AM Thursday, August 28, 2014.

Minutes of the meeting are as follows:

Attendees: Glenn Gillespie (attending as proxy for Jamie Turner, Committee Chair), Kevin Kille, Robert Newnam, David Irwin, Charles Stevenson, David Mick, Ellen Mallenfant, Mark Dolan, Dr. Har Ming Lau, Jamie Bethard, COL Dallas Wingate.

Mr. Kille advised the Chair that a quorum had been reached for attendance.

Mr. Gillespie: Meeting called to order. 

 Mr. Newnam: Motion to approve last meeting's (May 22nd 2014) notes. 

Mr. Irwin: Seconded the motion.

 All approved.

Old Business:

Discussion of upcoming SERC meeting.

Agenda for upcoming SERC meeting was provided for review, and approved. 

Will be held on September 10, 9 AM, at the Fire School. Guest presentation will be by DAG Lisa Morris who will discuss legal aspects of donations solicited from industry to support the annual Hazmat Workshop. Other legal issues shall be discussed at the desires of the attendees at the meeting. 

Mr. Irwin expressed concern as to why this comes up as a legal issue at this time, when it hadn't during the previous seven annual workshops.  Also noted that in previous years, the DEMA member (Art Paul) of the Workshop Planning Committee functioned as a co-chair of the committee. Now recognizes that the present DEMA member (Kevin Kille) has numerous other duties and responsibilities which precludes him from effectively functioning as a co-chair of the committee. Therefore, Dave Irwin, Chair of the New Castle County LEPC, now functions as the sole Chair of the Hazmat Workshop Committee. 

Mr. Gillespie noted Irwin's concerns, and stated that Jamie Turner had not fully elaborated on why he feels that this is a concern that needs to be addressed by the Deputy Attorney General. We should wait until Mr. Turner returns for the opportunity to address it with him. 

Mr. Irwin concurred, and stated that we should abide by the guidance given by the DAG Ms. Morris at the SERC meeting. 

COL Wingate note some parallels with this situation in the State National Guard organizations. Noted that it might give the appearance of endorsing a particular private sector's product or service. The Guard expresses appreciation for the private sector's support of the military, such as in military discounts in stores, but must publish a disclaimer that the Guard is not endorsing the products and services.

Mr. Irwin noted that the LEPCs are different from the National Guard in that the LEPCs are not state agencies nor part of a state agency, however, agreed that a disclaimer would be in order. He also noted that Norfolk-Southern Railroad contributed in support of the recent full-scale rail-car incident exercise (along with HMEP). 

COL Wingate noted that one could set up a separate fund, such as the National Guard has in its non-profit organizations supporting soldiers, run by a board of administrators. Something along those lines might work.

Mr. Bethard noted that, along those lines,  Pennsylvania and Virginia have Hazmat Technical Associations which runs their conferences.

Mr. Irwin stated that, in the final analysis, the LEPC has no money of its own, and if the DAG says it can't ask for money, then it can do little else. 

Mr. Gillespie stated that Mr. Irwin's concerns are noted by all. 

COL Wingate and Ms. Malenfant suggested that, instead of asking if the process is legal, turn the issue around and ask how can the LEPC raise funds to support the workshop. 

HMEP.

Mr. Kille gave a status report of the FY 2013-14 HMEP grant. We have spent approximately 22% of the grant. However, after paying for the NCC LEPC's full scale exercise, that amount will go up to 59%. The DE State Fire School is always good for spending their full allotment (this year: $28,000), which will bring it up to 84%. The Fire School is advised that if it needs to spend more than its allotment, let Mr. Kille know and he can make the necessary adjustments. This had been done last year, and in doing so, the full 100% of the grant was expended. Mr. Kille has a detailed list of expenditures for review, if desired.

Ms. Mallenfant asked if DNREC had spent its full allotment. Mr. Kille checked, and noted that yes, it has done that.

Mr. KIlle briefed on the HMEP FY-2014-2015 Grant. The grant had been applied for, has been approved by US DOT, and the amount will be $109,773. This is approximately a $900 cut below last year's amount. A budget detail worksheet had been developed, and all entities should be getting the amount they had requested.

Hazmat Workshop. 

Mr. Irwin briefed on prep for the upcoming 8th Annual Hazmat Workshop. The first planning meeting will be on September 9th at the DNREC facility on Lukens Drive (New Castle). Asked for use of the DEMA Bridge Line. Kille will check for availability and will coordinate  (Sep 04 Update: the line is available and has  been reserved). First order of business is to begin to identify keynote speakers and session topics.   

New Business:

Next SERC Meeting.

All concurred that the next SERC quarterly meeting, scheduled for September 10, should not cause conflict or low attendance because of the concurrent DVFA Conference that week. Mr. Gillespie will confirm this with the SERC Chair Mr. Schiliro. (Sep 04 update: This has been done, and the SERC meeting will go on as scheduled). 
Chairmanship of the Hazmat Workshop Planning Committee.

Mr. Irwin asked for confirmation that he is to continue as Chair of the Hazmat Workshop Planning Committee.  

Mr. Bethard motioned that Mr. Irwin continue as Chair of the Hazmat Workshop Planning Committee.

Mr. Mick seconded the motion. 

Approval was noted by verbal affirmation.

Ms. Mallenfant asked if DEMA would still have a representative participate as a Co-Chair.

Mr. Kille noted that, due to his other duties and responsibilities at DEMA, he could participate as a member of the Committee, but would not be able to effectively function as a Committee Co-Chair.

Ms. Mallenfant asked if this was a recent change. Mr. Kille responded that this had been in effect since prior to planning the workshop which occurred in 2013,i.e. when planning began in late 2012. 

Mr. Irwin expressed concern that Mr. Turner did not want him as Chair of the Workshop Planning Committee.

COL Wingate noted that Mr. Irwin had been appointed by the Planning and Training Committee.

Mr. Gillespie stated that he can't speak for Mr. Turner due to his absence. In the meantime, we should continue business.

COL Wingate asked if the motion for Mr. Irwin to be Chair of the Hazmat Workshop Planning Committee by amended, in that Mr. Irwin should be appointed at Interim Chair until Mr. Turner returns with a definitive statement. This would only be a formality, as Mr. Irwin is, and has been, doing a great job in that position. 

Mr. Irwin stated that he would not be willing to serve as an Interim Chair, as it implies a lack of faith and confidence. If appointed as such, he would step down.

COL Wingate stated that Mr. Irwin has indeed performed admirably as Chair of the Workshop Committee, and if there is a conflict with Mr. Turner, that should be address upon Mr. Turner's return.  We need to hear from both sides of the issue, if this Committee agrees.

Mr. Bethard suggested that when Mr. Turner returns, let's call a vote.

Ms. Mallenfant noted that the Workshop Committee really needs to get moving, as time is passing quickly. We have confidence in Mr. Irwin to lead and chair the committee.  She asked if the HMEP grant has already budgeted $4000 for the speakers' fees, and about $800 for supplies, and will DEMA manage that grant? Also asked if the DEMA member on the Committee will manage the travel contracts. 

 Mr. Gillespie informed all on the Committee that the SERC Chair Mr. Schiliro has directed that DEMA will continue support of the Hazmat Workshop.

The motion to have Mr. Irwin continue as Chair of the Hazmat Workshop Planning Committee was re-read and confirmed by the Planning and Training Committee.

Next SERC Meeting: DAG Briefing.

Ms. Mallenfant asked if the DAG is asking for questions ahead of her brief. 

Mr. Kille said that no, she already is familiar with the issues, and may want also to address the FIOA situation re the crude-by-rail shipments.

Mr. Gillespie noted that we want to get Ms. Morris familiar with the SERC and its processes, and also to discuss FOIA and appropriate responses to FIOA requests.

Mr. Irwin asked if it would be appropriate to provide Ms. Morris with background information on the solicitation issue. 

Mr. Newnam noted that it would not be good to get into a debate during the SERC meeting.  Also noted that the money from industry comes through the DE State Fire School, which is a State Agency. We need to hear what Ms. Morris has to say concerning depositing solicited funds into the Fire School. 

Mr. Irwin stated that he has researched this issue, and there are state agencies which do accept donations. 

COL Wingate asked what are the requirements? 

Mr. Newnam reiterated that we do need clarity on tracking and spending these funds. Does this fall under the State procurement guidelines? Who has the ultimate responsibility? Is it the Commission, the Chair, the LEPC, or Ms. Moribito or Mr. Newnam at the Fire School? These issues must be addressed.  

Dr. Lau noted that the Division of Public Health accepts donations from private sources. They go to a "special account".  He noted that DuPont donates to this account.

Mr. Gillespie asked if there are any other issues to discuss. None were noted. 

The meeting was adjourned at 11:00. 

Minutes were taken by Ms. Lois Mathews, and transcribed to this document by Kevin Kille, SERC Executive Director, on September 4th, 2014.

Minutes approved by Glenn Gillespie, DEMA, Proxy Chair for the SERC Planning and Training Committee

Signed: _ (Original signed and saved as PDF)._________________________________________________

Glenn Gillespie, Proxy Chair for the SERC Planning and Training Committee

*END OF PLANNING AND TRAINING COMMITTEE REPORT*
SERC State DECON Trailer Committee - Mr. Robert Newnam
The DECON Trailer Committee met on August 28, 2014.

Attendees:  Robert Newnam, Jamie Bethard, Ellen Malenfant, Dave Mick, Dave Irwin, Mark Dolan, Kevin Kille, Charles Stevenson, Dr. Har Ming Lau
Mr. Newnam briefed the SERC Commission on highlights of the meeting. The new Decon unit should be in place next month. There is a buyer for one of the old units, which may bring in $10,000 or more, and the other unit will be put on surplus. 
Mr. Newnam then discussed capabilities of firefighting incidents involving crude oil by rail.

There had been questions on the response capabilities of firefighting organizations in New Castle County regarding their capability to effectively respond to incidents involving rail cars carrying Bakken crude oil. There was a workshop in Delaware City last week with representatives from DNREC, NCC LEPC, the Delaware City Refinery, and CSX Railroad. All attendees were comfortable with the capabilities of the fire departments in responding to these types of incidents. There is 30,000 gallons of foam available for incidents at the refinery. Although there had been a concern with water supply, Mr Newnam stated that the SERC should be comfortable with the capabilities at hand to deal with these incidents. 

Ms. Crofts introduced a book of maps for the fire companies. This will be made electronic and will be distributed. She mentioned that in some parts of New Castle County there had been contaminants found in the drinking water, and that there is a concern that the runoff from foam sprayed on a fire may contaminate the local drinking water supply.

Mr. Newnam mentioned that in some cases, it may be better to let the fire burn itself out. But in any case, we should be comfortable with the capabilities of the firefighting organizations in dealing with these incidents. 

Chairman Schiliro asked about the status of training of firefighters in responding to oil-carrying railcar incidents. 

Mr. Newnam stated that, after training for these incidents, firefighters are now more confident and capable in fighting railcar fires, to include multiple railcar fire incidents.

Chairman Schiliro stated that there may be a concern about putting contaminants into the environment when applying foam.
Mr. Newnam said that during an incident, DNREC and DPH staff on scene can assist with response decisionmaking in that area. They can also assist with protective action recommendations i.e. evacuation or sheltering in place.

Mr. Irwin complimented Mr. Newnam on the highly professional performance of firefighters, and noted the examples of such seen during the recent full scale exercise at the refinery.

Senator Ennis at that time noted to the Commission that although Mr. Robert Byrd (representing Rail Transportation) is not present, Mr. Byrd's daughter is present to address any issues.

Mr. Newnam noted again that the biggest concern is water supply, but reiterated that he and the firefighters are highly confident they can effectively respond to an oil-carrying railcar fire. 

*END OF DECON TRAILER COMMITTEE REPORT*
Hazmat Workshop Planning Committee - Mr. David Irwin
Chair of the Hazmat Workshop Planning Committee Mr. David Irwin briefed on the initial planning for the 8th Annual Hazmat Workshop, to be held on Firday 10 April, and Saturday 11 April, 2015. Mr Irwin acknowledged and expressed appreciation for his being selected as Chair of the Planning Committee. Mr Irwin also confirmed that the Hazmat Workshop will be supported in part by HMEP funding coordinated through the DEMA HMEP Grant Program Manager (Kevin Kille).  The Planning Committee held its first meeting on September 9th. Among the agenda items were the fielding of ideas of who to recommend as speakers and instructors for the workshop.  
LOCAL EMERGENCY PLANNING COMMITTEE (LEPC) REPORTS              
NEW CASTLE COUNTY LEPC REPORT: - Mr. David Irwin. Reporting period June 11 to September 10, 2014.
LEPC for New Castle County

SERC Report

June 12, 2014 – September 10, 2014

LEPC Meetings:    

    There will have been two LEPC meetings since the last SERC meeting: 

The July 14th, 2014 meeting was hosted by DuPont – Titanium Technologies, Edge Moor facility, 104 Hay Road, Wilmington, DE 19809. Thirty-two individuals attended.


     Highlights:

· Vimal Vijaykumar welcomed the group & conducted a 15 minute safety briefing.  
· Committee Reports –
· Finance – Chairman Irwin reported that expenses for the May/June period totaled $13,333.34.   FY2014 had a carryover of $2,453.89 and a budget balance of $3,168.85. Combined equaled $5622.74 in which $5000 was taken for the SERC approved FY2015 LEPC Budget.  Fiscal Year 2015 report shows the $622.74 in Carryover LEPC column.  Budget balance as of July 1st is $87,591.00.  
· DECON – DNREC’s Jamie Bethard reported the new DECON truck is under construction and delivery is forthcoming.   Existing DECON will be auctioned using a sealed bid process. 
· I.T. –    Bill McCracken, LEPC committee representative reported that DNREC is still waiting for TIER II updates to allow County Fire Chief’s access to the system. 
· Training – Mark Dolan NCCIHMRA Planning and Training Committee Coordinator announced that two excellent training opportunities are scheduled for August:
· Norfolk Southern and TransCaer sponsored Rail Car Training on August 21st and 22nd for Delaware first responders. 
· PHMSA sponsored FREE two-day multimodal seminar training August 26th & 27th at University of Delaware.  
· Tier II Report:  John Outten introduced himself and addressed Tier II submission concerns. 
· Code Red Activities - Discussed the new Code Red emergency notification system and importance of verifying contact information including how to register.     
· James Street Bridge Update - DelDot and New Castle County Special Services personnel discussed the revised project design, timeline and construction details in order to protect the 72” Sanitary Sewer line.    
· Chairman Irwin discussed securing a permanent location for LEPC meetings in 2015 due to the increased security requirements of member companies. The Delaware State Fire School has offered the use of the New Castle campus. After discussion members agreed that the fire school New Castle branch is a very suitable and a central location.  A motion was made, seconded and unanimously approved to begin in 2015 holding all meeting at the fire school.  A sign up process will be used for agencies/companies to sponsor each meeting to provide refreshments.  Six companies immediately volunteered to provide refreshments for the meetings.  
The September 8th, 2014 LEPC meeting will be hosted by DuPont Stine-Haskell Research Center, 1090 Elkton Road, Newark, DE 19711 – at the time of preparing this report the meeting has not occurred. 

SERC/DEMA Activities:

· Participated in the June 11th SERC meeting. 

· Prepared and submitted in a timely manner the LEPC quarterly performance report. 

· Participated in the August 28th Planning & Training Committee meeting.

· Participated in the August 28th DECON Committee meeting.

· Participated in Fire School sponsored Fire Chief’s Crude Oil Workshop (9/7). 

· Participated in Crude Oil Workshop for the New Castle County Fire Chief’s design meeting (6/16) which is scheduled for Sunday September 7, 2014.

· Prepared and submitted in a timely manner the LEPC FY2014 Annual Performance report. 

· Elected to serve as Chairman of the 8th Annual HAZMAT Training Workshop for 2015 Planning Committee by the Planning & Training Committee (8/28).

Emergency Response Plan Reviews and Facility Visits:

· Conducted three Plan Reviews and Facility visits;  AstraZeneca (6/12),  Delaware City Refinery (6/26),  BASF (7/31) 
Exercise Status: 

· Participated in two Full Scale Exercise Planning Committee meeting conducted by the Olson Group and hosted by the Delaware City Refining Company and the Mill Creek Fire Company on July 10 and August 13, 2014.  

· Was successful in getting Norfolk Southern and Delaware City Refining to share the cost of videotaping the August 23rd full scale exercise.   DNREC Public Affairs also agreed to share their raw footage of the event

· Administered the Norfolk Southern funded PBF hosted tabletop exercise conducted by CAI on August 2nd.  A total of 56 individuals participated. 

· Administered the August 21st & 22nd Rail car training conducted by Norfolk Southern and hosted by Occidental Chemical.  A total of 85 individuals participated.  

· Administered the August 23rd full scale Crude Oil and Chlorine HazMat exercise sponsored by Norfolk Southern, Delaware City Refinery and Occidental Chemical.  A total of 119 individuals participated in the exercise.

Hazmat Incidents:

· No incidents since the last SERC meeting required activation of NCCIHMRA.

NCCIHMRA:

· Administered the “Midland Emergency Response Capping Kit” training sessions conducted by Roar Broch and hosted by Delaware State Fire New Castle Branch on June 11th & 12th. 

· Two NCCIHMRA sponsored training evolutions (SO3 & Midland Kit) were mention in the summer issue of the TRANSCAER magazine.   

· NCCIHMRA gained national recognition and D. Irwin was quoted in the DuPont Stewardship in Action –Community Emergency Response Drill article in the TRANSCAER Summer edition of the “today” publication.  

Outreach Initiatives:

· Participated in DuPont Chestnut Run Chemicals and Fluoroproducts 2014 Summer Safety Fair (6/12).

· Participated in DC CAER meeting (7/10).

· Participated in two CAP meetings, the Delaware City Refining (8/12) and Dow (9/5). 

· LEPC gained national recognition by being cited in the TRANSCAER Summer edition of the “today” publication.  D. Irwin was quoted in the DuPont Stewardship article and his thank you letter to the Midland Corporation was published. 

· The 7th Annual HazMat Training Workshop gained national recognition by being mentioned in the Tanner Industries “Tanner TAMES TIGER Across the US” article in the TRANSCAER Summer edition of the “today” publication.  

· Participated in New Castle County Fire Chief’s Association meetings during July, August and September  
Additional Staff Activities: 
· Represented LEPC at the Kent County (7/8/) and Sussex County (7/10) LEPC meetings.

· Reviewed DEMA’s Solar Weather presentation for future LEPC meeting presentation.

· Provided information for Tanner Industries TRANSCAER magazine article regarding their participation in the 7th Annual Delaware HAZMAT Training Workshop.

· Documented fourteen reportable release reports in accordance with EPA regulations.

· Served as a technical resource to one member organization, one state agency and one consultant. 

· Represented LEPC at the Coast Guard Sector Delaware Bay Area Committee meeting (8/16).

· Represented LEPC at the Coast Guard Sector Delaware Bay Security Committee meeting (8/15).

· Responded to a FOIA request from the Disaster Recovery Project.

· Provided information to Georgia state LEPC coordinator on how NCC LEPC fosters industry, community and local government buy-in and commitment. 

· Forwarded copies of New Castle County Emergency Preparedness brochures to Georgia LEPC coordinator.

· Interviewed by News Journal reporter Jeff Montgomery on 7/25 for upcoming article.

· Identified and negotiated pricing with local videographer for videotaping full scale exercise on 8/23.

· Worked with DNREC personnel to secure approval under Occidental’s NPDES permit to flow potable water during the 8/23 exercise.

· Developed media advisory notice for upcoming 8/23 exercise.  Notice appeared in News Journal and aired on WILM on numerous occasions.

· Updated LEPC meeting sign-in sheet to reflect SERC approved members.

· Contacted local radio stations to request Public Service announcements regarding September being National Preparedness Month.     

· Recorded and published minutes for July’s LEPC meeting

· Updated LEPC email distribution list. 

City of Wilmington LEPC Report – Mr. George Giles
The City of Wilmington LEPC had not met since the last SERC quarterly meeting. Their next meeting is scheduled for September 19th. Wilmington LEPC Chair Mr. Giles was unable to attend the SERC meeting.
*END OF CITY OF WILMINGTON LEPC REPORT*
KENT COUNTY LEPC Report – Mr. Colin Faulkner/Mr. David Mick.
Kent County LEPC met once since the last SERC quarterly meeting: 

Kent County

LEPC Meeting Minutes

July 8, 2014

Attendees
Dave Mick

KCDPS


Brandon Olenik
KCDPS



Nicole Vautard
KCDPS


Charlie Boyer

Town of Smyrna


Susan Domm

DAFB



Barry Laise

DSP/Sta. 54

Cheryl Russell

Delmarva


Charles Stevenson
Sussex LEPC


Bob Barrish

Consultant


Glen Dixon

DSP 3

Antonio Haigler
Dentsply


Terri Abegglen
Red Cross

Jim Woznicki

Pepco



Dave Irwin

NCC LEPC

Mark Dolan

DNREC


John Outten

EPCRA

Bruce Ennis

State Senate


Sheila Shannon
Tidewater

Joseph Tyler

USCS

David Mick called the meeting to order at 10:00 am.

Welcome from Dave and introduction of all the attendees.  

Current Issues
Dave Mick – DECON – Stood by for the races and Fire Fly.  One call out for a release of chemicals at the Dover YMCA.  Release was caused by mixing two chemicals together and an off gassing occurred. The transfer hoses were the same compatibility so the chemicals accidentally got mixed together.   The release was contained in downstairs room.  The winds were at a favorable direction to protect the school and hospital.  The release was not determined until the delivery man got back to his company and told his boss. This was about a three hour incident. Plan on going back and talk to YMCA about how to avoid this mix up in the future.

Dave Mick – Technical Rescue Team – Conducted statewide trench rescue weekend.  Well represented.  Consisted of two active trenches over a two day period. 
John Outten– Tier II Reporting – Reports received in February and March.  Currently reviewing them.  Less than 100 haven’t responded.   Waiting for updates to the software to be done.
Dave Irwin – DENS – Code Red is the new DENS system.  Transferring of the data did not go smoothly so if you were in the old system (First Call) your information may not have transferred over to the new system.  Jamie did an article in the News Journal to urge people to go to the new system and see if they are in there and if not to input their information.  Need to try to get this message out to people.
Old Business

Dave Mick – Outreach Initiatives – Planning continues for the Family Emergency Preparedness Day to be held in September.  POD exercise training to be held September 10th.  Currently discussing ideas to do from Kent County for public awareness.  
Dave Mick – Budget – New Fiscal Year has started.

Bob Barrish – Facility Inspections – Will set up about half a dozen facilities to visits between now and the next meeting.
Chip Stevenson – Sussex LEPC – One facility visit conducted at Dogfish Head Brewery.  Table Top Exercise conducted in May regarding train derailment.  Involved a lot of agencies that usually don’t get to work together and they had very good communications with each other.  Overall it went good.  Final after action report is due the end of the month.  Next meeting on August 10 at 10:00 am at the Sussex EOC.

Dave Irwin – New Castle County LEPC – Increase in shipments of crude oil has raised concerns regarding the impact it will cause when stopped at the railroad crossings and the impact it will have on emergency response.  Full scale exercise to be held in August with a crude oil release and chlorine leak.  Coast Guard will be participating in this exercise as well.  Norfolk Southern is willing to fund exercises.  There will a Delaware City Refinery table top exercise.  Dupont Southern is sponsoring a training on August 21 & 22 on derailments.  Next meeting on July 14th.
Dave Mick – Exercise Program – Participated in Radiological Drill with a hostile action event at Salem Hope Creek.  No release.  Went through the usual route alerting and evacuation procedures.  Evaluators were happy with Kent County.  The only issue was that our position guide books were out of date.  We are having a meeting with Art Paul to review these books and update them.  Will be having a final planning meeting for the Active Shooter Exercise at Dover Downs.  In August we will be participating with Dover Air Force Base’s Antiterrorism Exercise.  
Dave Irwin – 2014 7th Annual Statewide Hazmat Training Workshop – Went well.  279 people attended.  Feedback was excellent.  Brought in nationally recognized presenters and because the workshop was free they gave tremendous discounts.  SERC has authorized the 8th Hazmat Training Workshop.  Planning will begin in August.
New Business

Mark Dolan – Jay Brabson unable to attend due to being in hospital.  He hopes to be back for the September meeting.

Dave Irwin – Transcare summer newsletter mentions Delaware three times.
Dave Mick – Tornado – No hazmat issues.  Downed power lines were the biggest issues.  Technical rescue team was called to conduct a search for two people who were last seen on lawn mowers.  One went into town so was not in any danger and the second one found a place to hide.

Terri Abegglen – Red Cross – Safety handouts available for everyone.  
Meeting adjourned.
Next LEPC meeting scheduled for Tuesday, September 9, 2014.  
Respectfully submitted,

Nicole Vautard
Nicole Vautard

Kent County Dept. of Public Safety

LEPC Secretary

*END OF KENT COUNTY LEPC REPORT*

SUSSEX COUNTY LEPC SERC REPORT

September 10, 2014
Meetings  

There has been one LEPC meeting since the last SERC meeting.

July 10th Meeting-

 There were20 members/guests in attendance.

Topics covered:
  -John Outten from the DNREC-EPCRA program
EPCRA Tier II Reporting (numbers have been rounded)

•
1800 Facilities have reported to date

•
1900 last year

•
100 +or- need to follow up on

•
50 had started their report, but had not finished. Due to follow up, this is down to 13. 

•
250 reports have been reviewed

•
New software was used this year and requested some new information

•
Number one issue found so far is facilities provided bad latitude and longitude (new this year)

•
Number 2 issue site plans old, unreadable or missing some needed info.

•
EPCRA staff waiting for software update that will resolve some issues, and help expedite report reviews.

•
When logging into Tier II Manager, if LEPC and other users get an endless circling arrow make sure you using Internet Explorer 10 or 11. Also when logging in at the bottom of the browser screen click on “Show all content”.

•
Security was increase, so some users may experience some issues with their user profile or password.

•
Contact me if you have any issues at 302.739.9405 or john.outten@state.de.us

•
Link: https://tierii.dnrec.delaware.gov/TierII/
-Eric Huovinen, Sussex County EMS
16 Sussex County Paramedics recertified in DECON.
-Kevin Kille from DEMA
HMEP Grant- Application grant for FY 2015 has been filed.
Presentations:

DNREC-ERB’s new Response Unit was displayed.

Facility Visits

There have been three facility visits since the last SERC meeting.  

      -Dogfish Head Brewery in Milton.

-Pictsweet in Bridgeville.

-NRG Power Plant in Dagsboro.

HazMat Plan Status
The yearly review of the Sussex County HAZMAT Response Plan was completed in May of 2014.

Exercise Status

The Sussex County LEPC did not participate in or observe any exercises this quarter.
HazMat Incidents

In the second quarter of 2014, there were 19 incidents reported.

Comments

Other LEPC activities include:
-Attended the Kent County LEPC meetings on July 8th and September 9th.

-Attended the New Castle County LEPC meeting on September 8th.

-Attended the Sussex County Fire Chiefs Association meeting on August 21st.

-Attended the SERC Planning and Training Committee meeting on August 28th.
-Attended the DECON User’s Group meeting on August 28th.

The next Sussex County LEPC meeting is scheduled for 10 a.m. on September 18th, 2014 at the Sussex County EOC.
*END OF SUSSEX COUNTY LEPC REPORT*
DNREC Report:  Mr. Jamie Bethard
Report for September 10, 2014 SERC Meeting:
Mr. Bethard advised the group to look for the announcement the new Director of DNREC.
Chairman Schiliro asked for an update on meth lab responses. 

Mr. Bethard reported that there have been about 3 to 4 per month. Also reported that DNREC will have a new vehicle in three to four months, and is ordering new protective clothing and breathing apparatus. DNREC is getting new training for meth lab response, as well as for butane incidents, and indoor marijuana plants. All this training will occur in the November-December timeframe, and participants should re-qualify annually. Exercise are also planned for the mentioned types of incidents.  
DNREC Emergency Response Summary

SERC Meeting

September 10, 2014
DNREC Emergency Response Summary

Statistics for the 2nd quarter 2014 show the DNREC Emergency Response Team (ERT) responded to 107 incidents.  This is compared to 90 responses in the 1st quarter of 2014.  The largest number of responses in the 2nd quarter was to transportation incidents with 30 responses. The next highest number of responses was to waterway and marina sheens and spills with 13.  Other non-petroleum uncategorized responses were 3rd highest in the 2nd quarter with 11. Residential heating fuel releases dropped to 4th highest with 10 responses.  Of the 30 transportation incidents, 28 involved releases of fuel and fluids from the vehicle fuel and hydraulic systems only. The 2 transportation incidents involving cargo included: (1) petroleum coke from an overturned truck on Route 1 at the Route 40 interchange that closed the road during cleanup.  The recovered material was returned to the Delaware City Refinery. And (2) millions of honey bees that were released from an overturned flatbed tractor trailer on the northbound Route 896 ramp onto I-95 North. Delaware State Police activated their "bee swarm removal procedure" and area bee keepers and the University of Delaware personnel responded to recover the bees and remove the intact bee hives.  Delaware Department of Agriculture bee expert, Dr. Robert Mitchell, recommended using firefighting foam on the stray bees that could not be collected from the damaged hives, which Wilmington Fire and Delaware National Guard supplied. This incident resulted in a declared Level 2 SERT.  After bee recovery and removal, DNREC cleaned up a 30 gallon diesel spill from the tractor.

DNREC ERT Activities
· May 7—participated in the Sussex County Rail HazMat Tabletop Exercise involving a train derailment resulting sodium hydroxide release.
· May 20—participated on the Radiological Emergency Plan (REP) Technical Assessment Team during the Hostile Action Based Exercise.

· May 28—attended a Delaware State Fire School (DSFS) meeting along with emergency management agencies for the State of Delaware, New Castle County and the City of Wilmington, and the Fire Chief for the Delaware City Refinery to review DSFS survey results of New Castle County Fire Chiefs’ needs for responding to a crude train derailment and fire.  As part of this effort, DNREC ERT Jamie Bethard and DNREC GIS staff developed maps with crude train rail routes and sensitive populations, firefighting water sources, wetlands and rail access points that are to be distributed to Fire Chiefs to assist them in preparing, planning and responding to a crude train incident.

· May 31 and June 1—deployed at the Dover International Speedway NASCAR events to provide quick response units for any onsite hazardous materials incidents. The DNREC-ERT combined with personnel from the Delaware State Police Explosive Ordinance Disposal (DSP - EOD) Team to form a Joint Hazard Assessment Team (JHAT).  The mission of the JHAT was to provide quick response units for any onsite incidents that may involve explosives, hazardous materials, radiation, or weapons of mass destruction.  

· June 19 through June 22—deployed at Firefly Music Festival at Dover Downs as part of the JHAT set up for that event.
DNREC ERT Responses of Note
On Thursday May 29th, the DNREC ERT with contractor assistance removed 10 x 55-gallon corroded steel drums of roofing tar and a 5-gallon container-sized waste pile of medical sharps and syringes from a remote area in the White Clay Creek State Park. These hazardous items were found during a clean-up event at the Park in April 2014. The ERT will continue to work with the Division of Parks to attempt to identify a responsible party from which the Department can recover its costs of removing and properly disposing of the material.

EPCRA Activities
On April 6, 2014 John Outten joined the EPCRA Group filling the vacant Environmental Scientist position. Some may know Mr. Outten from his many years working with the Air Emissions Inventory in the Division of Air Quality.  His familiarity with Delaware facilities and experience developing Web-based reporting systems will be extremely beneficial to the Delaware EPCRA Program’s Hazardous Chemical Inventory efforts.  
SERC OLD BUSINESS:
SERC Co-Chair Ms. Crofts advised the Commission and attendees to maintain awareness of sea-level rise and its effect on chemical facilities and storage facilities in storm-surge areas. Ms Crofts also noted that there will be technological maps forthcoming with outline and describe the risk areas. Ms Crofts noted by example that the Salem/Hope Creek Nuclear Generating Stations are on the banks of the river, and susceptible to storm surges. She noted that there have been no public hearings about the power plants held in Delaware.

SERC Chair Mr. Schiliro stated that there should indeed be hearings held in Delaware. He noted that this in under discussion, and that there is probably a small vocal group advocating their views on the subject.

Senator Ennis noted that on DNREC's response report, that there had been 92 transport incidents reported. He noted the alleged "radiological" incident at the Dover Air Force Base.

SERC Executive Director described that particular incident, from the perspective of his being the DEMA On-Call Duty Officer the evening that incident occurred. Kille described how the incident happened, and how is was ascertained that the two victims were not dosed or contaminated with ionizing radiation, but rather had been irradiated with high-frequency radio waves from an aircraft radio or radar transmitter.

Mr. Newnam recommended that there should be public meetings in Delaware to address the nuclear power plant activities.

Chairman Schiliro stated that he will recommend to the Governor to have these, saying that there is a public interest in transparency and that it is better to have them, than not. 
Mr. Newnam forwarded a motion to recommend to the Governor to have public meetings in Delaware reference the nuclear power plant activities, and Mr. Irwin seconded the motion. 

COL Wingate that public meetings are a good opportunity to showcase Delaware's capability to protect the public from potential risks of an incident at the power plants.

Co-Chair Crofts agreed, noting that the power plants are visible by many of Delaware's population.

Chairman Schiliro agreed, and made mention of the recent physical security tour he and others took at the nuclear power plant. He will recommend to the Governor to have public meetings on this subject to be held in Delaware.

SERC NEW BUSINESS FOR THE 09-10-14 MEETING:
Chairman Schiliro introduced the presentation for the SERC meeting by reminding all of the issue of the transport of crude oil by railcar through Delaware, and the fact that there are a number of FIOA requests for detailed information on these shipments which the railroads provide to the SERC. He reminded the Commission and attendees that the information is kept confidential between the railroads and the SERC, and that the Deputy Attorney General has been providing guidance to us in that area.
The Chairman introduced the Deputy Attorney General, Ms. Lisa Morris, who would be speaking to the group about potential legal issues arising from the solicitation of funds from business and industry to support funding for the Annual Hazmat Workshop. 

Ms. Morris opened with saying that there may be an issue here, and that it must be determined whether or not an LEPC is a State actor, or a public body.  She stated that, in the opinion of the Public Integrity Commission (PIC), some state actors may solicit funds from business and industry, but this is a very limited number. This is because doing so may give the appearance of impropriety. 

Ms. Morris said that she needs background information on how the LEPCs were formed. She acknowledged receiving some useful background information, such as the pertinent US Code extracts, from SERC Executive Director Kille, but said she may have to ask the LEPCs themselves for documentation on how they were formed and established.

Mr. Irwin noted that the LEPCs themselves do not enter into contracts.

Ms Morris acknowledged that, but again reiterated that she needs more specific documentation which would show whether the LEPCs are local government organizations or public bodies. The PIC can give an opinion on the issue, but we need the documentation on how the LEPCs were created.

Mr. Irwin expressed concern that if we were to eliminate the exhibitors, there may not be enough money to pay for the speakers at the workshop.

Ms. Morris acknowledged that, but said we really need the documentation on LEPC creation, and may have to reach out to the LEPCs for that.

Chairman Schiliro stated that we are faced with three choices: (1) Make a presentation to the PIC, (2) obtain a statutory exemption, or (3) reconfigure the LEPCs.   
Senator Ennis recommended reviewing the legislation which established the SERC.

Mr. Newnam noted that the Fire School has records (originally from DEMA) going back to 1987, and he will try to find and extract the pertinent information. He noted that it must be established who is actually hosting the workshop. There are many major players in this.

Chairman Schiliro asked the group if industry can sponsor the workshop as if it was their own workshop.

Ms. Morris said she needs to know who is actually asking for the funds from the industries and businesses.

Chairman Schiliro noted that time is an issue here, and that the industries and businesses need to be notified soon, like late November or early December, if we would like to request funding support.

Ms Morris stated that she will investigate from her end and try to get answers to the Commission quickly. She noted that statutory exemptions take the longest of the three options presented.
Chairman Schiliro said that we will champion the cause.

Senator Ennis noted that if it is determined that the LEPCs are not State organizations, remember that three of the four are County entities. 

Chairman Schiliro noted that the issue is on the table and will be acted upon.

COL Wingate gave the military example, whereby the National Guard, if accepting donations, provides a disclaimer that they are not necessarily endorsing the product of the business providing donations.

Mr. Irwin noted that if we were to charge a registration fee, attendance would drop. The Annual Hazmat Workshop is a nationally recognized event, and the fact of free attendance contributes to that reputation. Nationally recognized speakers have regularly come to present at the workshop, and not to others, because of that reputation. 

Ms. Morris agreed that it is good that the conference is no-cost, and noted that DEMA Director Jamie Turner had also stated that to her. 

Chairman Schiliro stated that we will get to the bottom of the issue and resolve one way or another.

Chairman Schiliro asked if there is any other new business.

Executive Director Kille noted that the draft of the Annual Report had been issued to the Commission for review, and asked if he could have any comments back within two weeks. Kille would have a final version ready by the December quarterly meeting.

Senator Ennis made a motion to approve the draft Annual Report as had been presented. Mr Irwin seconded the motion, with the provision of minor name changes, and all approved by verbal vote.

CLOSING COMMENTS

The meeting adjourned at 11:00 AM.

The next SERC meeting will be December 10, 2014 at 9 AM at the Delaware State Fire School.
Minutes and notes taken by Ms. Patty Smenkowski and Kevin Kille

Minutes Drafted for this document by:

Kevin Kille, SERC Executive Director

Delaware Emergency Management Agency

Acting Operations Chief
Phone: (302) 659-2237

Email:  kevin.kille@state.de.us[image: image1.png]
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